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From John Hoffmann

UNCLE JOE OR UNCLE FRED…NEITHER ONE A FRIEND OF FREE SPEECH:  At the end of the Board of Aldermen work session on Monday July 13, Alderman Fred  Meyland-Smith shouted as everyone was getting up to move into the main aldermanic chambers and said he “needed a minute.”  He was waving what was formerly called his “Code of Behavior” in his hand.   His voice had a sense of urgency. 

Fred has tried to make his venture into curbing free speech appear like he is a kindly uncle trying to deal with a family problem.  However in this endeavor I see Fred in the same light as another uncle, Uncle Joe Stalin, neither one showed much interest in someone’s freedom of speech if it is unfavorable toward them.  Granted Fred will dash off a rude email or chastise someone at a meeting while Joe Stalin would execute them or at best send them to live their life in a 10-month long winter. Now Fred is taking the next step.

(What is interesting is how Fred is a big second amendment supporter and gets upset with the government trying to track high-caliber ammo and other firearms issues, but isn’t a big supporter of the first amendment.) 

He announced that his “Code of Behavior” is now titled “Code of Conduct” and he has included a place for the mayor to sign. Fred said he would pass around the document.  As I walked from the room Fred sounded like Jack Benny when he shouted out “Oh John!   John!”  I ignored him and he walked up to me with the “Code of Conduct” in his hand and said “I don’t want anyone to say that I did not give you an opportunity to sign this.”

I replied, “Fred, I have no intention in signing your piece of paper.”

Alderpersons Nancy Avioli and David Karney were not at the meeting, so Fred’s document is missing three signatures.  I anticipate Nancy will sign it and I am not sure about David Karney.  It will be interesting what Fred does with it next.  
  

FREE SPEECH IS NOT SO FREE:  Fred Meyland-Smith’s attempt to end run the Bill of Rights with his Code of Behavior has cost the city more than the embarrassment of elected officials having no clue about the first amendment…it has also cost the city money!  Not that wasting money has never seemed to upset anyone at city hall in the past.  

As a result of Mr. Meyland-Smith introducing his Code of Behavior the city attorney’s law firm has spent at least 3.5 hours researching this at a cost of $490.  When Meyland-Smith first introduced this I asked the city attorney for an opinion if such a document was constitutional.  It never came to getting the opinion because Fred now claims it is not an official document, only one that was on the agenda and discussed at official city meetings.   He is claiming it is to be signed among board members with no penalty for failing to sign it.  So we have spent $490 to research an opinion and are not receiving an opinion. 

Fred also had seven other telephone calls to the city attorney…four for “Various city issues.”  And you wonder why our legal bills are so high. 

FREEDOM OF RELIGION CAN ALSO BE COSTLY:  St. Nicholas Greek Orthodox Church has owned a good size piece of land on South Forty Outer Road for some time.  They are now developing it.  It will include a soccer field, a church and community building.  Churches are protected by the Bill of Rights and government can not interfere with building of churches unless it deals with health, safety or welfare. In other words they can build a church without getting zoning approval as long as the improvements do not do such things as flood adjoining property, harm public roads, or make other unsafe conditions.  The city in June spent close to $1,700 in legal fees in dealing with the church. This did not include the 10 other calls the city attorney handled under the terms of his retainer from staff and elected officials.   During the Greek Church hubbub one alderman mentioned that it didn’t seem fair that Town and Country had to have two Greek churches.  (Again I can not make this stuff up.)  This caused me to comment that maybe Boston should just have one Catholic Church and Atlanta only one Baptist Church. 

I am told one nearby resident of the proposed church made the comment that it was not a church, but a cult.  So much for religious tolerance and support of the Constitution in Ward 1!           

HOMEOWNERS COST CITY TOO:  In recent court action where the Westmoor HOA sued the city over a ruling from the Architectural Review Board regarding a mansion being proposed at the end of the street.  The city incurred $5,472 in legal fees for June. 

ANOTHER REASON FOR NOT HAVING AN ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW BOARD:   Architectural Review Boards have a pretty bad record in the courts.  Many cities use ARBs with requirements for certain percentage of masonry construction as a way to keep out housing for low income people.  With acre lot zoning and vacant lots going for $400,000 and up, I am not worried about low income housing.  I am worried that our ARB could keep architects from building Frank Lloyd Wright or Ralph Forney types of modern houses or even standard California ranches.  ARB rulings have a history of not doing well in the courts.  

I place the ARB along with the Conservation Commission, Community Relations Commission, Green Team Commission and the Art Commission as just another place for the mayor to appoint registered voters and build a widening power base, all these activities can be handled by a committee of an existing commission.              

SEWER LATERAL INSURANCE GOING DOWN THE DRAIN:  In November at a subdivision meeting Mayor Dalton was stumped over a question about Sewer Lateral Insurance as he had never heard of the program.  At more neighborhood meetings there were more sewer lateral insurance questions.  This caused the mayor to say he was going to address problem.  At the first BOA meeting of his second term, Mayor Dalton said he was sending the sewer lateral issue to the Finance Commission and then to the Public Works Commission. 

Alderman Phil Behnen came back with the answer from the Finance Commission at the work session meeting on July 13.

“The Finance Commission recommended that we do not pursue it (sewer lateral insurance program) further,” said Phil.  “If you get a bill for $3,000 or $4,000 most people could afford to fix it,” he said. 

Apparently the Finance Commission is unaware that $4,000 is still real money to a number of residents. 

Sewer Lateral Insurance has municipalities adding between $18 and $50 to county property tax bills (average amount is $28).  The money goes into a sewer lateral fund.  If you have a sewer line break on your property the city fund will pay you up to a maximum amount (say $5,000) for the cost of the repair.  Keep in mind that T&C is one of a very few cities in St. Louis County that does not have sewer lateral insurance.  

For a city to start of sewer lateral insurance program, it must be approved by voters. 

Can’t Make this stuff Up:  The mayor asked if there were any other questions or comments. Steve Fons then asked, “What we were doing with the money we are collecting now?”  Several aldermen had to explain that we are not collecting money now and we were talking about if we should.

Director of Public Works, Craig Wilde, mentioned that he gets about one call a week from residents asking if we have a sewer lateral insurance program.  That would mean maybe 50 claims a year.  Wilde said his first concern would be having more claims than money in the fund.  Of course 50 calls a year would also mean we have a problem with sewer lateral failures. 

You would have to have a maximum claim payout.  Say $4,000 or $5,000…because people living on 5 acre lots would have a considerably higher bill than someone on a one acre lot.  

I then asked why we shouldn’t let the voters decide if they want a sewer lateral insurance instead of allowing the Finance Commission to decide for us.  This sat out there like a lead balloon and was promptly ignored. .   

In the regular meeting Chuck Lenz, a trustee of Mason Valley Estates, the newest of the three Mason Valley subdivisions spoke up against Sewer Lateral Insurance saying that owners of new homes would be unfairly subsidizing repairs to people with older homes whose sewers go bad.  Of course that would include the two Mason Valley subdivisions built long before his.  While Chuck has a point…we are still operating on a majority rules system.  That is why I’d like to see a vote on it. 

TIM WELBY AND THE GAZEBO:  The residents at 15 Brookwood Road want to build a gazebo by their pool.  I am sure they would like to do this sometime this summer, so they could actually enjoy the gazebo.  Here are the hoops they have had to jump through so far:  They had to file an application with the city.  They had to appear before the Planning and Zoning Commission in May (no one opposed the gazebo).  In June they had to appear at a public hearing in front of the Board of Aldermen (no one came to oppose the gazebo) and then had a bill for a conditional use permit receive a first reading.  Now the residents are back again on July 13 for the second reading.  But wait Alderman Tim Welby wants to continue this to the end of July.  

Why?  The planning director Sharon Rothmel is on vacation and failed to include in the packet of information to the aldermen that the Brookwood trustees had signed off for approval of the gazebo. Tim was insistent the Ok from the trustees was needed.  Another alderman suggested passing the bill with a contingent that the approval of the trustees has to be obtained. 

HERE IS THE KICKER:  The city can not enforce indentures or the will of trustees when it comes to issuing use permits. To do so would violate existing case law and leave the city open for a losing court case.  If the plans meet city code the permit HAS to be issued. 

How can we (the Architecture Review Board) not honor a subdivision trustees request in the Westmoor subdivision new home case where there was unanimous opposition by the trustees against a new home plan and almost unanimous opposition of every homeowner on the street, but delay the permit for a simple gazebo where there was absolutely no opposition?  

I voted against the motion to amend the permit issuance to be contingent of no trustee approval (since to do so would be illegal).  Mine was the lone vote against throwing down another hurdle for the homeowner.  I did vote for the permit even with the contingency, just so the homeowner could get started.  Tim served a prior two year term on the board and is a trustee in the Thornhill subdivision, but doesn’t seem to understand existing case law involving this type of case.  Of course neither does any of the other aldermen.        

THE NEW PARKING GARAGE FOR SCOTT TRADE OR BURN BABY BURN:  A second change for the design and approval of a parking garage at the Maryville Office Park as part of the Scott Trade construction project. The change will increase the garage’s square footage from 83,008 to 137,982.  It will also increase the number of spaces for cars from 661 to 708.  The clearance to enter the garage is 7-feet one-inch.  This is fairly common in new parking garages.  Of course this means if any of the 708 cars in the garage ever catches on fire the fire department will be hard pressed to get to them…at least with a fire truck.  

Lower ceilings make it cheaper to build upper decks by allowing more support at a lower cost.  So I asked how many standpipes would be on the parking garage. The project engineer, George Stock and spokesman for the project said “NONE.”  Well that was kind of shocking.  Cars are known to catch on fire and if you can not get a fire truck to the scene of the fire, firefighters will normally carry bundles of hose and connect to a standpipe, which should be charged by a fire truck connecting to a hydrant and then pumping water into the standpipe system.  With cars parked right next to each other in a parking garage, if one does catch fire and the fire department can not quickly respond, a number of other cars will also catch fire.  This is why many open parking garages have “dry sprinkler” systems that can be charged immediately on the arrival of the fire department and start working before the firefighters carrying up the bundles of hoses. 

The architect of the project was there and finally got up and said there were four standpipes.   

Mr. Stock went on to say the deck might not be able to support the weight of a fire truck.  That is fine for the deck, but half the cars are on the ground floor. I have to think the ground can support the fire truck. This brings us back to the cost issue of ceiling heights. 

This also means ambulances are too tall to enter the garage and drive to where a person needs emergency medical treatment. 

Finally there is an issue of ventilation.  Cars are made with more and more plastic parts which both will burn and put off much more acrid smoke.  Enclosed parking garages have to have ventilation system to pull or push out exhaust fumes.  This garage will be open on three sides and have no fans.  

PATIO OF DEATH OR BLOOD ON BRICKS PART II: The last newsletter’s lead, about the unsafe patio at Longview apparently got some attention.  (We are looking to spend $16,000 in building a sidewalk from the front of the Longview Farmhouse to the east side off the new addition, where the original brick work is grossly unsafe.)  A few days later the unsafe brick patio on the rear of the $1.5 million glass addition to the Longview Park farmhouse was surrounded in orange tape.  The newsletter was not powerful enough to get the stupid vines off the new rails, but in all matters involving Longview, baby steps are good.  However, I and others maintain that trellises are the place for climbing vines not safety rails. 

The good news is the current bid requirements for work at the Longview farmhouse now include fixing the patio at the same time as building the sidewalk to the patio.  The bids are to be opened in a few days. 

THE PRO SMOKING SMOKING-BAN RESOLUTION OR SMOKE, SMOKE THAT CIGARETTE: You would think an elected board that was about to vote for a resolution to be sent to the County Council asking for a county-wide smoking ban, would be against cigarette smoking in public restaurants and bars.  But in Town and Country you would be wrong. 

On July 13 before we voted to send a smoking ban resolution request to the County Council, Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith stated he wanted to be clear that Town and Country did not want to be a “unilateralist” (one of his favorite words) and this was only a request for a County-wide smoking ban and not an attempt at a local smoking ban.  Alderwoman Lynn Wright than made an impassioned statement how times are tough economically and we should not try and hurt struggling business that allow smoking.  (Of course try paying for lung cancer treatments when you are an employee at a bar without a medical plan.)  In the earlier work session Steve Fons said the same thing. Alderman Phil Behnen had made earlier similar remarks.  We know the mayor’s position on smoking…he has been a lobbyist for cigarette companies since 2002.  

I then said that I represent the people in my ward and I feel that the large majority of those folks want to be able to walk into smoke free restaurants and bars.  The board of aldermen should step up and do the right thing for employees’ health and for the health of the public at large and not be UNILATERALISTS but pass a local smoking ban and join Ballwin, Arnold, Clayton and soon Kirkwood, plus, Gladstone, Kansas City, Springfield, Columbia and Liberty in Missouri by banning smoking indoors.         

I am completely in the minority on this one, expect I believe the vast majority of our residents agree with my position.  I would make a push for a referendum on the matter, but Fourth Class cities are not allowed to have binding or non-binding referendums other than on sewer-lateral insurance. 

After the meeting a couple of people said they appreciated my position.

Yes, LSMFT no longer means Lucky Strike Means Fine Tobacco.  Now it stands for Longtime Smokers May Fume up Town and Country.  

Now there is a report that the County Council may put the issue on the November ballot.  Good for them. 

NEW APPOINTMENT TO THE POLICE COMMISSION:  The mayor announced he was appointing Susan Feigenbaum to the police commission to replace Armand Hoffstetter, who he kicked off of the commission, apparently after Mr. Hoffstetter’s wife gave me a campaign contribution when I ran against the mayor.  (Something that Mr. Hoffstetter would not do because he was on the police commission and wanted to remain neutral in the mayor’s race.  On Mayor Dalton’s website Ms. Feigenbaum and her spouse are listed “Dalton” supporters.)  

Now Susan Feigenbaum would make a fine addition to the police board.  She has a PhD in economics and is on the faculty of UMSL.  The police department likes to spend big bucks on the newest equipment and computer software, so she would be good at crunching numbers.  On her application she listed her preferences for commissions as being first Planning and Zoning (both members of P&Z from Ward 3 have expired terms).  Her second choice was the Board of Adjustment.  Her third choice was Finance.  One would think the Finance Commission would be the perfect place for someone with a PhD in Economics.  Her last choice was the police commission. 

Actually since Ms. Feigenbaum has been serving on the Comprehensive Plan Committee and several task forces, I would hope she runs for alderwoman in the next election.     

BEYOND EXPRIATION DATE:  A check of the roster of the important Planning and Zoning Commission show all the members with the exception of three, the Mayor, Fred Meyland-Smith and just appointed Rodney Hightower are serving with expired terms.  In fact two commissioners’ terms expired four years ago.  This is not to suggest the members should not be serving…but geez one of the mayor’s jobs is to reappoint members to boards and commissions.  He is so busy expanding his political base by creating new commissions such as the “Green Team Commission” and the “Arts Commission” he has failed to keep the existing important boards and commissions current. 

MATH AND GEOGRAPHY A LOST ART:  Okay, I expect either the mayor or the city hall staff to be able to keep track of ward boundaries  and how many representatives we have on a board or commission from each ward.  But that may be harder than it looks, especially when one members keeps moving.  In July the city listed Planning and Zoning Commissioner Robert Greene, who lived at 12842 Topping Manor Drive in Ward 1, as being from Ward 2.  We had three members of Planning and Zoning plus the mayor from Ward 1.  Ward 2 has only one representative. 

GONE:  Things evened out on P&Z on July 15, 2009 when Mr. Greene resigned from the P&Z Commission saying he no longer lived in Town and Country.   He actually lives in Chesterfield on White Lane Drive.  In fact Mr. Greene was not even a registered voter at 12842 Topping Manor Drive.  He and his wife were registered voters at 11 Old Colony Lane and voted in the 2008 presidential election.  When he was originally appointed to the P&Z in 2006 he was living in the 13300 block of Thornhill Drive, which was a rental.  11 Old Colony was a tear-down in 2006 where he was building a rather large home on the lot.   He sold the house at 11 Old Colony Lane on St. Patrick’s Day 2009 for $5.3 million.   I’m guessing he was temporarily living at 12842 Topping Manor as a bridge before he took occupancy on the Chesterfield house.    

11 Colony Lane is really not a McMasion at the corner of Topping and Old Colony, but a full blown MANSION, with the pool house that has more square footage than some homes in the area.  One could guess that Mr. Greene lived in the house for three years to avoid the capital gains penalty before selling.  In 2006 the taxes on the place were $2,080 (pretty much the taxes on the lot.)  In 2008 the taxes jumped to $28,066.

Mr. Greene is the COO of Gannon International, a Creve Coeur based company.  Why would mayor Dalton appoint him to the P&Z?  I don’t know. I would not think someone who lived in four houses in three years would not be someone I would want on the P&Z, but it is not my call to make.  However, Gannon spent $140,000 lobbying in 2004 and Mayor Dalton is a lobbyist. 

Also Gannon has been reported to be connected with the Swift Boat organization against John Kerry and Mayor Dalton is closely associated with the Republican Party. (I thought that people making light of President Bush’s time in the Air Guard were being unfair…flying fighter jets is not child’s play and is dangerous work.  I was equally upset at people going against John Kerry’s service in Vietnam.  He may or may not have been a crappy officer, but anyone who spent time riding up and down rivers in Vietnam gains my respect regardless what party he later joins.)   

My problem is that small town municipal government works best when you keep partisan politics out of it.  Here in Town and Country we seem to be doing just the opposite.            

WAL MART MOVE:  The latest news on the Wal Mart new Super Center in Manchester is that Wal mart takes possession on August 10.  However it will take them about five weeks to stock and prepare it for opening. So look for the last days of Wal Mart in Manchester Meadows to be around September 17 and then say good bye to our biggest source of sales tax revenue. 

SHORT TERM GAIN:  The city is about to settle with AT&T over withheld utility taxes in the sum of about $650,000.  That is a nice addition with Wal Mart leaving town, but it is a one time only event.  We could start spending this windfall or put in the general fund and use it next year when revenues should be drastically down.  I predict some alderperson will make reference to the money and try and spend it this year on pet projects not currently in the budget. 

THE MISSOURI BAPTIST MEDICAL CENTER ZONING CHANGE…SORT OF:   At the last Board of Aldermen meeting Fred Meyland-Smith and the mayor appeared to have used the exception to Section 110.140 of the city code, titled, “MEETINGS-DEADLINE FOR SUBMISSION OF ITEMS TO BE CONSIDERED-EXCEPTION.  The code requires that all items including resolution be submitted no later than noon the Wednesday before a Monday meeting.  The reason for this is to be sure the public and the entire Board of Aldermen is aware what items are to be discussed. 

On June 22 at the end of a Board of Aldermen meeting Fred Meyland-Smith introduced a resolution to send the application by Missouri Baptist Medical Center (Mo Baptist Hospital for us old folks) to Planning and Zoning.  The mayor also accepted a voice vote to make this an exception to the current city law.  This shot up a big red flag to me.  Why wasn’t this placed on the regular agenda for all to see? 

Did this matter involving new building plans and the definition of “Hospital District” and other zoning questions come up at the very last minute to require a vote to not follow city law? NO IT DID NOT!  I learned this thanks to the invoice for legal services from the city attorney, Steve Garrett.

The resolution to send the Missouri Baptist Hospital expansion to P&Z should have been on the agenda for the June 22 meeting by June 17.  Let’s see if this suddenly came up or was a well known issue prior to June 17.

June 4 the city attorney spent 20 minutes on the phone with a representative of Mo Bap concerning the project.

June 11 the city attorney discussed Missouri Baptist Hospital on the telephone with Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith.

June 15 Fred had another telephone conference with Mr. Garrett about Mo Bap.     

June 16 the city attorney, Fred Meyland-Smith, planning director Sharon Rothmel and representatives from Mo Bap met for 2-hours concerning the expansion.

This was no surprise and should have been on the agenda for all to see and not have Fred sneak a last minute resolution before the board. 

GREEN, GREEN. IT’S GREEN THEY SAY…EH WRONG TENSE…IT WAS GREEN THEY SAY (my apologies to Randy Sparks and the New Christy Minstrels)  On Wednesday July 8, four homeowners, alderman David Karney, alderwomen Lynn Wright and myself met with three hospital officials at a board room at the hospital concerning the expansion.  The first person to speak was Beth from the hospital PR department.  She discussed all the great work Mo Bap does, how many area residents have been patients there and how many local residents are doctors on staff at Missouri Baptist.  She then mentioned the free flu shots Mo Bapt gave T&C residents last year.  She spent 10-15 minutes talking completely off-point.  No one was questioning or particularly interested in the services Missouri Baptist does…we were interested in the expansion of the hospital complex and how that will affect neighboring homeowners. 

100 minutes of talk got us to the point that Missouri Baptist wants to expand the campus and remodel the hospital by switching semi-private rooms to private rooms, building new operating rooms, build a new doctor’s office building, build new parking garages, move the helipad and build a new Ameren/UE electrical substation.  This will take place in three phases over the next 15 years.  Phase one is a $72 million project.  

Under the current description of a Hospital Campus, there must be at least 50% green space on the campus. Phase I of the project would reduce green space to 48%.  At the end of Phase 2 the green space will be down to 43.35% and at the end of the project green space will be at 40%.  

Town and Country looks great on paper with tree ordinances (that we don’t enforce) plus a new “Green Team Commission” and other green space laws that we later help people avoid.  But, when it gets down to actually enforcing our ordinances or working to keep things green we seem to not be so dedicated.  It kind of reminds me of Jim Bakker or Jimmy Swaggart preaching the 10 Commandments.  Actually following them was another matter entirely. 

What Missouri Baptist would like to do is build up their campus and not have much green space unless someone paints the concrete green.  They would like to then use an eight-acre piece of residential property at the far edge of their campus to make up for eliminating most of the green space actually around the hospital.

MO BAP AND THE MAYOR…FORGET THY NEIGBORS:  At this meeting officials with Missouri Baptist claimed that Mayor Dalton and the Parks Commission recommended that Mo Bap turn the green space on the residential property into a fitness trail and then tie it into a park trail along Clayton Road.  Several residents were unhappy about the fitness trail.

I then mentioned that using 30-years of police experience including crime reduction planning, the idea of having a vacant piece of property that abuts homes with a path open to the public, at the far end of a hospital complex, away from security and actually hidden behind an electrical substation isn’t a very good one.  All the residents seemed to agree. I also mentioned the “Park Trail” system Mo Bap project engineer George Stock (this guy is busy, huh?) talked about what was actually an asphalt sidewalk to be connected to one being built along Clayton Road.  

The residents then began complaining about the fitness trail being a security nightmare and now the city wants to expand it by making it part of the Clayton Road sidewalk and even part of Drace Park.

Lynn Wright was set off by this conversation.  Lynn if nothing else is consistent when anyone questions anything about parks…she gets really RUDE.  In a dismissive tone she talked about how all Missouri Baptist wanted to do is to give back something to Town and Country by building a park for city residents to use.  This got the residents’ hackles up as they began to ask why people could not use Longview, Quenny or Drace Park and why the hospital could not just leave the green space alone.  Hospital staff at the meeting said more than once that this was just the kind of feedback they wanted. This did not seem to sit well with Lynn.  (Actually what Missouri Baptist Hospital seems to want to do is get around the Hospital District Green Space Requirement…if making a fitness trail does the trick it seems to be okay with them.) 

Then Alderman David Karney told the group that Town and Country was famous for having commissions that wanted to spend almost unlimited amounts of money to buy more green space and park property and did not care what existing homeowner thought.   Karney was taking a direct shot at both Wright’s parks and Trails Commission and the city Conservation Commission. His comments brought a “That is not fair!” comment from Lynn Wright. 

 ONE TOO FEW BERMS:  If you are not familiar with the zoned Suburban Estates green space that Missouri Baptist wants to use, ask Ellie Bush on Kirken Knoll about it.  She claims that after Mo Bap did some tree clearing on that property about 7 years ago, her home, built in 1964 suddenly was inundated with storm water run off from the Mo Bap property causing regular basements leaks and property flooding.  Mrs. Bush has not been quiet about the cause and the effect of the storm water and the lack of a response from city hall.  She currently does not want Missouri Baptist to fix her house or property.  What she wants is a berm like her neighbors have.  

In the new proposal Missouri Baptist wants to extend one berm it built across the backyard of Mrs. Bush’s immediate neighbor and build a new berm along the side of the neighbor’s house.  Plus they want to build a new berm along I-270, all to control storm water issues.   

At the recent meeting at Missouri Baptist when she brought up these subjects, she was dismissed by the Mo Bap staff saying they were not going to discuss it or that they already talked to her at her house and they were not going to talk about it at the meeting.  Then Lynn Wright jumped in and told her this was not the place to discuss it and she was off subject.  If she was off-subject,,,she sure wasn’t so far away that she needed radar to find the subject.  They were talking about building new berms and she asked why she wasn’t getting one. 

While the hospital and even Lynn may feel everyone had tried in the past to accommodate Mrs. Bush, the way they treated her at this meeting made them look rude and heavy handed to the other residents in the room.  Sometimes perception is half the battle.  I think the hospital folks and Lynn lost the perception battle that night with the other people in the room.    

Here is what I do not get.  Missouri Baptist is spending $72 million on this project. They are extending or building three berms.  Would it kill them to put up a berm between their property and the property of Mrs. Bush?

ETHICS 101:  EITHER PROTECT THE CONCEPT OR GIVE IN:  Here is the dilemma:  The idea for a green space requirement is to be sure development includes green areas and we don’t have concrete sprawl.  What Missouri Baptist Hospital wants to do is pave over and build on their core existing green space and replace it by annexing a piece of property far away from the hospital that is already green.  The concept of “Green” is killed here as you have a net loss of green space.  So the decision is what is more important? Is it a new doctors’ office building or protecting our local laws that require green to be part of the core in developments?  The P&Z meeting on this issue is Wednesday July 22 at 7:30.  If you have an opinion on it you might want to attend the meeting.         

CONFLICT???  Fred Meyland-Smith is a member of the Planning and Zoning Commission.  A member of the board of aldermen is supposed to be elected to the P&Z Commission by the board. I am now serving into my second year on the BOA and I can not remembering electing anyone to the P&Z board.  Of course by city ordinance the city engineer is suppose to have a seat on the P&Z commission and that is not currently happening. 

Anyway, back to Fred.  On 6/12/09 Fred met with Missouri Baptist along with the city planning director and the city attorney.  It seems perfectly alright for interested aldermen to meet with businesses in town and to even have a position on an issue before a vote or a hearing.  What about a member of the P&Z Commission?  I have to wonder since Fred is also a member of the P&Z if he should be having private meetings with applicants?      

This is not illegal, but I have to say when the meeting shows up on a legal bill that the city is forcing the hospital pay…it raises some questions. 
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